
A Prayer for Safe Docking
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No greater fear hath any boater than the dread of docking. There are many boaters who would rather face a storm 
at sea than try to moor their boats in crowded slips in congested marinas. 
 
Docking a boat is the equivalent of landing a Boeing 747, except that docking a boat is much harder. Unlike a 
plane, you don't have the choice of landing into the wind, nor do you have a nice long runway to slow down on. 
You have one boatlength in which to stop after you've got your bow pointed into your berth. You can't slow 
down, because then you can't steer. You simply have to perform a miracle each and every time you come back to 
your slip: you must have enough speed to perform a right angle turn from the fairway into your slip, and then, two 
seconds later, you must have the boat fully stopped and perfectly positioned three inches from the dock so your 
crew can step ashore and make fast the docklines. 
 
This might not be so bad if it were simply a matter of practice. But in many marinas there are currents to contend 
with, currents that change in strength and direction with the state of the tide. Your boat is also affected by the 
strength and direction of the wind. This adds up to a combination of circumstances that is rarely repeated. Practice 
doesn't help. Each new landing is different from all the others, and you have to use all your skill and senses to 
ascertain (in the limited time of approach) what's going on and how you'll cope with it. If both wind and tide are 
urging you forward into your berth, how will you stop in time? 
 
Returning to a marina slip is an especially anxious time for owners of traditional-keeled sailboats. Such boats 
were designed and used long before we invented marinas with their congested slips and narrow fairways. They're 
usually heavy-displacement boats. They turn slowly in wide radiuses. They were designed for moorings, 
anchorages, and long unobstructed wharves. It would be difficult for the old timers who built these boats to 
believe how we've let ourselves be herded into modern marina slips like cattle in slaughter pens, with no room to 
sneeze or scratch an elbow. 
 
Some marinas have a rule that prohibits sailing in the marina. They know, as Einstein did, that the dollar amount 
of the damage caused is a square of the speed at the time of collision. If you hit a dock or a moored boat at 4 
knots, you do four times the amount of damage you'd do at 2 knots. Lord help you if you hit at 6 knots. That's 
nine times the damage, compared with 2 knots. 
 
It seems never to have occurred to the designers of marinas that what they're asking skippers to do to park their 
boats is actually impossible. It's simply not within the power of a human or a boat to make the transition from a 2-
knot steering speed to a dead stop 3 inches off the dock in 30 feet or two seconds, whichever comes first. 
 
It's only because of the bravery of crews risking their limbs to take a flying leap ashore, get a stern line around a 
cleat, and snub hard, that it's possible at all to guide a boat into the tiny patch of water her owner pays a small 
fortune to rent. In some areas, crews also have to get lines around poles with the skill of a cowboy roping a steer. 
 
To add to the fun of mooring, there is always the possibility that reverse gear won't be there when you need it.  
 
A woman of note who has a great deal of boating experience, and who lectures at U.S. Power Squadron classes, 
confessed that she was scared to bring the family sailboat into its marina slip, and always let her husband do it. On 
this subject she said, "I've come to the conclusion that the difference between men and women is that if a man 
makes a mess of docking and hits the pier hard, he'll go right back and try again, no matter what damage he 
caused. He can't believe it was his fault. If a woman makes a mess of it she thinks it's her fault because it's too 
hard for her, and she won't want to try again." 
 
Now, you may think, with some justification, that praying for a safe docking might seem frivolously trivial to a 
Higher Being already fully occupied with outbreaks of disease in Asia, war in the Middle East, and ferries sinking 
all over the place in Bangladesh. Nevertheless, the promise is that the meek (that's us) will inherit the Earth, so we 
all have a right to be heard. In that case, how about a short prayer that doesn't sound like a prayer? One that 
sounds more like a small poem of praise or petition and a vote of confidence in a supernatural power who will 
take over and guide you safely alongside your dock. 
 
Next time you're in trouble on the final approach, place your left hand on the cruising guide and solemnly repeat 
The Prayer for safe docking. 




